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Bere Ferrers Parish Council

At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chamber Bere Alston on Tuesday 30th September 2014.              
Present     

                                      Mr B. Lamb                                Chairman of Council     
                                      Mr M. Benson                             Rev N. Law     



  Mrs H. Boot-Handford
       Mr R. Maycock
                                      Mrs D.M.A. Chapman                Mr R. Piper
                                      Dr N. Harmsworth

      Mrs H. Rogers
                                       Mr R. Leithall                                                


 
1623. Apologies.                   

Apologies were received from Mr Dennis and Mr Smith due to holidays.                                     
      Mrs Boot-Handford proposed suspend Standing Orders, seconded by Mr Benson.
Mr Lamb informed Council that he will not be voting on the perspective candidates as one of the applicants is a member of the Apple Group and Mr Lamb is Chairman of the group.

1624. To interview the two candidates seeking co-option to Council.

First Interview    Mrs M. Ball.

The Chairman welcomed Mrs Ball and asked her to give a resume on why she wishes to become a Councillor. Questions were then asked of the applicant by Councillors.


Second Interview   Mr G. Reed.

The Chairman welcomed Mr Reed and asked him to give a resume on why he wishes to become a Councillor. Questions were then asked of the applicant by Councillors.
Discussions to take place and a vote to be taken on the co-option to Council.

Mrs Boot-Handford proposed that she felt discussions on the candidates would be preferable in part two, seconded by Mr Maycock. 

Members of the public were asked to leave the Council Chamber, discussions took place.

Mrs Boot-Handford proposed that Council came out of part two, seconded by Mr Benson.

Members of the public returned to the Council Chamber.

Both candidates were invited back to the Council Chamber; Mr Lamb proposed that Mrs Ball was the successful candidate, seconded by Mr Leithall.

The Chairman welcomed Mrs Ball to Council and thanked Mr. Reed for his interest.

The Rev Law proposed that Council reinstate Standing Orders, seconded by Mr Piper.

1625. Chairman's Report.

1 On 28 Sept. I was delighted to present a bouquet to Mr. & Mrs. M. Hughes on the occasion of their Golden Wedding.

2 I have attended the Southern Links Meeting with Mike, the AGM’s of Beregen and of Youth 2 Youth, both showed great progress in their activities but not without financial care.

3 I also attended the WDBC Strategic Development Group meeting on 26 September where proposals were tabled that in the period 2015 to 2031 a minimum of 750 houses should be built in the Borough, this included a minimum of 60 in Bere Alston and 10 in Bere Ferrers. However, their distribution draft (for discussion) shows 1,040, but it was not discussed! The meeting left me feeling very cynical about the consultation.

4 I am grateful to Richard for organising ‘our event’ next Tuesday. We have taken advice and as it is purely for discussion, where any proposals for change would have to come back to this Council for approval, we do not need to advertise or allow the public to attend.

5 Can I please ask Chairs to make contact with our Clerk at least 7 days before their meetings to discuss agendas.
6 Once again a number of members have brought to my attention the waste of resources in bringing unnecessary items to meetings under “urgent business”. You must remember that if you have a subject to be discussed it should go on the agenda so that members can consider beforehand and make the appropriate decisions.

1626. Items of Urgent Business at the discretion of the Chairman.

a)  Mr Benson - has been approached by Dotty Allen of the BATs as they would like to help fund a 

Defibrillator for Bere Alston for which they have £500. Mrs Boot-Handford stated that Mary Tavy had approached her re a possible Tap Fund application, Mrs Boot-Handford to investigate.

b) Mr Piper -      received a phone call from an irate member of the public reference the Footpath Walk 

published in the Bere Link. They were annoyed at the personal and inappropriate views about the path which are not correct.
c) The Clerk - 
   sought permission to pay the following accounts;

1. Varley Trophies engraving of Chains of Office


£60.00

2. Bev Slaughter web site subscription




£49.90

3. Tavistock & District Transport Partnership Donation

£50.00

4. Mr Lamb travel expenses Southern links



£10.34

5. Viking stationery






£64.38

Mrs Boot-Handford proposed payment, seconded by Mr Benson.

d) The Clerk -   reported two incidents in the Parish Hall Play Area. Last Friday our Workman picked up a 



  syringe containing a substance.

Secondly, yesterday 3 tins of emulsion paint were poured over the basketball court, both      incidents have been reported to the police. 

e) Dr Harmsworth – reported Footpath 63 at Lockeridge has at last had the boardwalk put in place. 
1627. To approve the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on the 29th July and taken as read, to 
          deal with matters arising.
Mr Lamb proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Rev Law.           
The Rev Law has been omitted as not being in attendance.

Matters Arising
Minute 1586(1) -
Mr Lamb made contact with Buckland and Horrabridge Parish Council regards vandalism and as they had no known damage it was not an item for Southern Parish Link.

Minute 15898(1528[4]) Regarding empty house in Fore Street Bere Alston, Mr Musgrave has had the following report from Drew Powell.
                                      “– I’ve just checked our records; we have an ongoing worksheet open.

                                      At this stage, Planning have determined that they are unable to take action under         

                                      S.215 of the Town and Country Planning Act as the condition of the property does  

                                      not warrant such action. 

                                      It appears that the owner is still using the property for storage and allegedly visits –  

                                      it is therefore unlikely to be classified as empty and unfurnished. The 150% Council 
                                      Tax premium will only apply if it is classified as empty and unfurnished for greater 
                                      than 2 years”.

Minute 1595
Mr Leithall stated that all Councillors should have received an email from him informing them of the workshop to take place next Tuesday at 7.30 venue Hope Cottage.

Minute 1596
Letter from Mr. Pavey- requesting CCTV is reconsidered for the Parish Hall and garages. Approach to be made to the police
SO RESOLVED
1628. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on the 22nd September and taken as 
read, to deal with matters arising.
  

Mr Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.         
Matters Arising

Minute 1598(2) It was agreed that Mr. Piper contact the Devon Air Ambulance to ascertain their 

                              requirements for night landing sights. 


Mr Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Benson.
                                                                                     SO RESOLVED 

1629. To approve the minutes of the Open Spaces meeting held on 9th September and taken as read, to  

         deal with matters arising.
Mr Maycock proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.

Matters Arising.

Minute 1605(1565)
Horrabridge Parish Council have asked if the shared mower could be stored in our store for the winter as they have salt to store and are concerned that it could cause rust on the mower.

Refer back to Open Spaces.

Minute 1610
 Review of Allotment and Cemetery charges, also Allotment agreement. Refer back to Open 

                     Spaces.
Mr Maycock proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Leithall.







    SO RESOLVED  
1630. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on the 16th September and taken as 


read, to deal with matters arising.
Mr Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Chapman.

Matters Arising.

Minute 1612(2) The broken gate at the South West Water Works. The Assistant Clerk reported it and they would be contacting the site manager but nothing has been done as yet.

Mr Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Benson.







SO RESOLVED  
1631. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance and General Purposes meeting held on 23rd 


September and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.

Mr Benson proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.

Matters Arising.

Minute 1615- Mr Benson has had further contact with Kate Royston and there is an Economy Body 

Workshop being held on Monday 6th October. Mr Benson will attend and bring feedback from it.

Minute 1617- Mr Lamb stated that the Required Financial Procedures for Parish & Town Councils 



Workshop was a very good session and a lot of work was done.
Mr Benson proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.







SO RESOLVED  
1632. Internal Audit to be carried out by Councillor Lamb and Councillor Harmsworth.

Neither was available so Mrs Boot-Handford and Mrs Chapman undertook the internal audit.

Mrs Boot-Handford reported all was satisfactory.

1633. Report from Mr Benson on West Devon Borough Council and Southern Links Meetings.

West Devon Borough Council.
Leading members of the three adjacent local authorities West Devon, South Hams and Torridge met in KP to discuss shared services and T18 role out. Currently West Devon and South Hams are both sharing services and is developing T18, the aim of this new initiative is to explore the possibility that Torridge District Council may be interested in joining with our initiatives. This does not mean that we are looking to merge with either council but explore ways that shared services can mean essential services can be provided with less funding. It could also become a major entity in the west of Devon should the unitary process be reconsidered by national government, no decisions have been made by any of the three councils.
          Interviews have taken place at WDBC and SH over the appointments of two new executive directors. Sophie  

          Hosking has been appointed as Executive Director of Service Delivery & Commercial Development. She has been 
          working for Cornwall Council in a senior capacity. Tracy Winser one of the current WDBC executive directors 

was offered the other new executive director’s positions however for personal reasons she has decided not to take 
          up the position. Fresh interviews will be held and in the meantime both Alan Robinson and Tracey Winser will 
          continue in post. 

Southern Links Meeting.
Statistics.
Statistics are something I try to avoid when discussing West Devon, because crime numbers are so low (a 50% increase may mean 3 incidents instead of 2 last year!). However, some broad indications are useful, and I am pleased to inform you that overall figures continue to fall - crime is down over 8% from the same period last year. 

Crime and disorder...

The best of the summer is behind us now (sadly!), but there are specific types of crime and disorder associated with the good weather. Operation Moorwatch focuses on preventing visitors to Dartmoor from being victims of crime, especially thefts from cars. Once again only a small number of cars were attacked this year, thanks to the large amount of time officers have spent at peak times on the moor, talking to drivers, issuing leaflets and generally making the moor an unattractive place for thieves. Other agencies such as the Dartmoor National Park Rangers and staff form the South West Lakes Trust play a part in this too.

Schools often suffer damage over the summer break too, but this year there has been very little. Bere Alston Primary school has had some problems with antisocial behaviour and damage. Local residents came forward with names and as a result a number of local youngsters have been spoken to in the presence of their parents. Several formal letters were issued by the anti-social behaviour officer, Mr Ward, and the incidents they were suspected of being involved in have stopped. There is still someone in the village spraying graffiti, and we would be delighted to hear any names that local people may put forward.

The summer months often see a rise in ‘disorder’ offences as people stay out drinking all day and night. Again, there has been little evidence of this. No doubt this is largely to do with people having less money to spend, but also probably to do with the fact that Tavistock. Okehampton and Bere Alston have well established DPPO’s – orders that prevent the carrying of open alcoholic drinks.

Probably the biggest community impact is caused by vandalism in public places. Tavistock AFC recently suffered some vandalism when lights were kicked and damaged, and some graffiti was sprayed on new play equipment in the Meadows park. This sort of offence is seen by many local people and sends out a negative message, so it needs to be addressed. The police now have an office in Tavistock College and work closely with teaching staff, so hopefully graffiti ‘tags’ will be spotted and those responsible brought to account. We are also making efforts to become more involved with primary schools so that the good messages being delivered in Colleges are received at an even younger age.

Across the board there has been a decrease in shoplifting. This may be a lingering effect of the Christmas shoplifting campaign that was launched last year. Highly visible and covert patrols were combined and many shops received individual visits. Photos of known shoplifters are circulated to shops and there were even some fairly public arrests. At the same time incidents of anti-social behaviour are down by up to a third.

Protecting vulnerable people

Over the years the police have become increasingly involved in local work to ensure the safety of people with physical and/or mental handicaps. The local area is now well equipped with a ‘Safe Places’ scheme where people in need of help can go in times of need. The police office keeps a file of people who suffer from dementia, and we were involved in the process of having Tavistock recognised as a ‘dementia friendly town’. In fact the police office is certified dementia friendly. We arrange a regular meeting for people with learning difficulties where other services come along and explain how they can help. As a result this part of the community now has regular contact with us and reports incidents that would never have been reported even a few years ago.

Thank you...

 Firstly thanks to all those who took part in the second ‘Safety on Dartmoor’ day and in the annual Community Day on the town square in Tavistock. These are great events that showcase the work of the emergency services and many other local bodies as well as providing advice to many people. The West Devon Outreach team has been outstanding this year, extending services ever further into rural communities, despite all the constraints facing them. 

Finally thank you the local churches. Many organise youth clubs and they do a great job in recognising vulnerable people in need of help and referring them on. And of course the Street Pastors now provide patrols in the town every Friday night as well as every Saturday night. Their presence is really appreciated by the people who use the town at night at the weekends, and they are an invaluable aid to the emergency services.
Mr Benson felt that a letter should go to Inspector Oliver about the poor presentation of police incidents in the Parish.

1634. Report by Mr Lamb on Devon and Cornwall Rail Partnership.

I attach the Tamar Valley Line Forum report presented on Tuesday 9 September 2014 at Devon & Cornwall Rail Partnership Meeting at Plymouth.

Below you will find a brief note about the UK Community Rail Conference held at Plymouth on 4 September and I also enclose reports by Bruce Thompson, Head of Transport Services, Devon County Council regarding the overall rail strategy for Devon and a report by Lewis Ward of DCC on the Tavistock Bere Alston reopening. You will find this information most interesting.

News and activity update from the Devon & Cornwall Rail Partnership on 3 September

Journey figures - 2014 is proving similar to 2013 and the total number of journeys to date are 607 up on last year (the year to date total is 109,944).  There are some larger variations between the periods, e.g. June being up by 1400 and August being down by 1300.

Given these fluctuations, there is no sign that the Dawlish problems have impacted on the Tamar Valley Line.  This is probably unsurprising given the very local nature of most of the line’s journeys.

Vegetation cutback – The agreed vegetation cutback to improve views and covering six different locations was completed in March.

The cost of this was just under £25,000, split between Network Rail and ourselves.  We were successful in obtaining a £7,365 grant from the Designated Community Rail Development Fund to help pay for this.

Great Value Days Out by train adverts - We will place further Tavistock Times adverts in October and in November/December, particularly to encourage more shopping trips by train.

Tamar Valley Line Spring promotion - FGW have kindly agreed a Spring promotion for next year.  Half price Off Peak Day Return fares from Plymouth and branch line stations to Bere Ferrers, Bere Alston, Calstock and Gunnislake.  Saturdays and Sundays in January, February and March.  

Tamar Valley Line Guide – We produced a new issue of the Tamar Valley Line guide in April 52,000 copies.  Distribution 30k through FGW stations and 20k through Westward Marketing leaflet racks.

Walks from the Railway – We launched this new free booklet in April.  It pulls together walks from each of the branch lines in the two counties.  The walk from Calstock to Cotehele is the Tamar Valley Line walk featured.    There are twelve walks 

100,000 were been printed.  Most are being distributed through FGW stations and have gone out in two tranches, one in April, and the other just now. 

Tamar Valley Line branding, interpretation boards, heritage signage and poster boards

I mentioned this project and we are well advanced with it now.   Working with Plymouth Station Manager, Mark Chorley, we are organising a complete revamp of station signage and poster boards at Tamar Valley Line stations, to include new colour branded poster boards and improved signage.  Each station would have a dedicated Community news and events board.

We will also install some heritage signage at Plymouth and we are also looking at installing Cornish Mining World Heritage Site Project designed interpretation boards. 

All this would make a big difference to the line’s stations.  Bere Ferrers would be largely accepted, given the heritage signage already in place there.

Bere Alston – student volunteer projects.  Rebecca is looking at these now for the soon-to-start academic year.  Three strands – planting at the station and work on the disused waiting room so that it can become a base for student projects and painting the signalbox.

Carnets – Following the photocell to celebrate the 25,000 Carnet being sold, we celebrated ten years of the Tamar Valley Line with a photocell at Pearce’s in Drakewalls in June.  

Social media – Twitter & Facebook.  We are using these to promote the branchlines.  Our Twitter account is @DCRailPart and our Facebook page is greatscenicrailways.

Complete redesign and revamp of our websites, initially focussing on our principal tourism/leisure website www.greatscenicrailways.com.  This will include making them mobile and tablet friendly.  All well underway now.

Interreg Citizens’ Rail Project   - Just as an aside, we will be taking our European partners to Calstock next month when we hold holding one day of our next Citizens’ Rail project meeting at Calstock Arts.

There is grave concern about non collection of tickets on the Plymouth Gunnislake Line.

With reference to the extension of the line to Tavistock the Local Enterprise Partnership is coming up with the rest of the finances. There was also a question regarding the siting of the station, this is handy for the residents of the new estate but not for non-residents.
1635. Mrs Boot-Handford proposed the following- Council will appoint a sub-committee answerable to Open Spaces, to investigate the replacement of the present sports pavilion. Their remits will include drawing up a rough draft design; estimating the costs and considering the availability of funding from Sport England, Football Association, Premier League, Barclays Sport Foundation and other local and national bodies. The sub-committee will be able to co-opt members as appropriate including a representative from Bere Alston United Football Club and from other organisations. Meanwhile, only emergency work to the pavilion affecting health and safety will be carried out by Council. Seconded by Mr Lamb.

Discussions took place and it was agreed to refer it to Open Spaces to set up the sub-committee, and try and get as many sports groups as possible in the Parish to come on board. A vote was called for on this proposal and all members present were unanimously in favour.
1636. Correspondence.

     1. Bibio- Seeking Council’s ideas for a street name for the Woolacombe Road site - refer to Plans.

1637. Questions from any members of the public present at the discretion of the Chairman.
1) Mr Lansdell- going back to the proposal for a One Way system on the back lane by The Grove. The 


Chairman stopped Mr Lansdell on this as he pointed out this is an informal view by Devon 

County Highways and we are awaiting a formal proposal from them.

2) Mr Lansdell- associated with that why not put in a mini roundabout as it is sometimes difficult to exit The 

Down Road. The Chairman felt that Mr Lansdell should pass this idea on to County 


Highways.

3) Mr Lansdell- talking about redeveloping the football pavilion, it would be an advantage for the toilets to    

                 be made available to members using the sports facilities.

4) Mr Musgrave- has been pursuing what regulations may be required by Maristow Estates to undertake 

     pheasant shooting. It seems there is no specific licencing required. Cllr Musgrave has had 

     extensive communications with Natural England, AONB, Police, West Devon Borough 

     Council and local residents. Local people in particular are concerned not only about the 

     shooting but the damage the pheasants are causing.
                 George Stutley is upset that people are concerned that pheasants are running wild affecting  

                 allotments and market gardening. Cllr Musgrave stated he may come back to Council for their 
                 support if there is any disruption when shooting starts.

                 Mr Lamb asked if Council would support Cllr Musgrave in this.

                 It was agreed to invite Mr Stutley to our Council Meeting.

There being no further business the Chairman thanked members of the public and members of Council for attending and declared the meeting closed at 8.50pm.
Signed this 28th day of October 2014.           
Chairman……………………………….
